Solano County Community College

District Governing Board

Unadopted Minutes— March 17, 2004

Page 9

SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, March 17, 2004, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by James M. Claffey, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

At the request of Board President Claffey, Trustee Willie McKnight  led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:

James M. Claffey, President

Denis Honeychurch, Vice President 

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight

Bill Thurston

Jerry R. Wilkerson

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Members Absent:

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Others Present:

James Bracy, Vice President of Student Services

Kathryn Campbell, Ed.D., Vice President of Academic Affairs

Kirk Murray, Interim Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no comments from members of the public.  

6.
REPORTS (NO ACTION REQUIRED):

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)
David Brannen, ASSC Representative to the Governing Board, reported that:

--nominations are being submitted for the Unsung Heroes recognition event to be held on Thursday, March 25, 1-2 p.m., in Building 1400.  

--the 2004-05 student elections will take place in April.

--ASSC will take part in the College Open House on Sunday, March 28, 11:30 a.m. –3:00 p.m.  

--ASSC also took part in the second annual March in March at the State Capitol on Monday, March 15. Representatives from nearly every community college in California converged on Sacramento to have their collective voices heard regarding the community college budget crisis in California. The March was covered by the news media and a host of television news organizations throughout the state.  Lt. Governor Cruz Bustamante, State Controller Pete Wesley, State Senators Jackie Goldberg  and Jack Scott (Budget Committee Chairman) spoke in support of community colleges’ costs on the steps of the Capitol.  Disabled SCC student Alisha Webb rode a bicycle to the Capitol (which took six hours).  ASSC contracted three buses to take students to the event; however, SCC’s participation in the event was less than 50 people.  

Mr. Brannen reported that one administrator, one faculty and one classified member participated in the rally to show support for the students.  He also stated that some faculty members refused to honor student absences in support of the rally which effectively truncated the number of students who could participate.  Approximately one-third of the ASSC was unable to participate due to this constraint.  Despite setbacks, several Solano Community College students ensured that voices were heard.  Jarrett Hill was interviewed by the San Jose Mercury News and D’Mitri Lucas was interviewed  by the San Francisco Chronicle.  Mr. Brannen expressed ASSC’s hope that the powers in Sacramento listen to the voice of the people and restore budgetary support for community colleges.  He also expressed ASSC’s hope that the powers at Solano Community College will never again allow such an apathetic response from SCC while striving against such a crisis. 

Trustee Phil McCaffrey stated that Jarrett Hill also appeared on Channel 3.  Trustee Keith asked about the reason that students were not given excused absences to attend the March.  Vice President Bracy will look into the matter and report back to the Board.  

(b)
Academic Senate
In an attempt to answer Trustee Keith’s question above, Academic Senate President Barbara Pavão stated that it is a complex matter to address the issue of whether or not faculty should dismiss students for such an event.  She stated that the March is a political rally as are many political rallies and activities.  Academic Senate President Pavão expressed her opinion that many faculty also feel very strongly about their obligation to fill their contractual requirements of teaching their classes and holding students accountable for the work in their classes. Ms. Pavão stated that all teachers have their own absence policies and procedures that they share with their students at the beginning of the semester.  

Academic Senate President Pavão reported that:

--Vice President Bracy presented the Student Equity Plan to the Senate at the meeting on Monday.  Senate members will share the Plan with their constituents which will be brought back to the Senate for approval at the next meeting.  

--the required Flex Cal activity was held on March 16.  Darlene Pacheco from the Accrediting Commission spoke about the new accreditation standards.  Greg Gilbert, Academic Senate Executive Board member from Copper Mountain College, spoke about the faculty perspective on the new standards and recommendations for how Solano might approach the new standards.  Jonathan Lightman, Faculty Association of Community Colleges, discussed the political nature of California community colleges and public funding issues, including issues addressed at Monday’s rally.  Four Flex Cal break-out sessions were also held in the afternoon on the following topics:  Future Flex Cal activities, restructuring of Academic Affairs, Student Equity Plan and Student Learning Outcomes.  

In answer to a question by Trustee McKnight regarding the new standards, Ms. Pavão indicated that in the last accreditation, there were ten standards and now there are four standards and seven themes that must used to address the standards.  The Commission is concerned about involving primary themes on student learning outcomes including evidence and that all of the processes involve dialogue on campus.  

(c)
Shared Governance Council

Vice President Bracy reported that a shared governance workshop was presented on March 10, 2004 by Dr. David Viar, Executive Director of the California Community College League, and Kate Clark, Statewide Academic Senate President.  Dr. Viar and Ms. Clark discussed shared governance protocol and the role/mission of shared governance.  Copies of “Participating Effectively in District and College Governance,” laws/regulations/guidelines for the Shared Governance Council were distributed by Dr. Viar who also provided an overview of the history of shared governance and processes.  Dr. Viar and Ms. Clark reviewed a PowerPoint presentation authored by the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges and the Community College League of California.  Ms. Clark provided an overview of Title 5 regulations and the Education Code related to shared governance.  Staff and student regulations were reviewed by Dr. Viar.  Collegial consultation, shared governance involvement and decision-making were also reviewed.  

(d)
Superintendent

· Bond Update
Tom Berger, Kitchell Program Manager, provided the report.  Comments are being received on the Implementation Plan which will be presented at the next Board meeting.  Negotiations are taking place currently with five architectural firms to define their scope and start dates for projects including the Vallejo Center, the Student Learning Center, the Nut Tree addition, swing space on campus in preparation for the renovation of the Science, Math and Business buildings and major renovation for Building 100.  Submittals from engineering firms are also being reviewed for campus infrastructure projects (i.e., underground piping and replacement of valves).  A short-list announcement and interviews will be conducted by March 30.  A technology consultant is being solicited to assist the District with the development of a draft Technology Plan by the beginning of June.  Current plans are being developed for facility building standards which will be used and shared with all consultants to ensure that all projects follow the same vision and standards.  

Vice President Honeychurch inquired about the property in Vacaville.  Mr. Berger stated that work is being done with senior planning consultant Ken Brodie.  Information is currently being researched on the site and a packet is being assembled for submission to the Chancellor’s Office for site approval which is expected to take two months.  When the information is compiled, it will be brought back to the Governing Board.  Ray Ogden reported that research is being done on the flight and security risks of the site as the Board directed.  The consultant identified several items that differed from earlier information provided to the District; however, this information is being researched and will become part of a total package to be presented to the Board and Chancellor’s Office.  Mr. Ogden assured the Board that all of the information will be submitted to the Board for direction before any expenditure of funds is made on the selected site.  

Vice President Bracy reported that:

--the first Transfer Center Recognition event will be scheduled for Monday, May 3, 6:30 – 8 p.m.  Vice President Bracy commended Barbara Pavão and Dr. Tolliver for a job well done in coordinating the event. All students who will be transferring next fall have been invited to attend as well as all representatives from the four-year colleges who come to Solano to recruit students.  Board members were asked to contact Laurie Gorman if they plan to attend.  

--a letter was received from Lynn Gregerson at Rodriguez High School commending faculty member Becky Lum who assisted Rodriguez High School in coordinating a badminton team. Ms. Gregerson expressed appreciation to instructors Becky Lum and Elena Rodgers along with students Christina Eng, Sharon Lee, Fah Wang and Cathy Tsang for their contributions to Rodriguez High School and the spirit of cooperation with feeder high schools in the community.  

Vice President Bracy presented certificates and recognized the following faculty and staff who were instrumental in preparing and submitting the Title III grant application by the deadline:  Diane White, Sandra Rotenberg, Susan Messina, Jim Ennis and Dr. Shirley Lewis.    

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a) Minutes for the Meeting of March 3, 2004 

Human Resources

(b)
Employment – 2003-04 

Administrative and Business Services

(c)

Warrant List
(d)

Authorization to Increase General Fund Budget, Resolution No. 03/04-26
(e) Authorization to Decrease General Fund Budget, Resolution No. 03/04-27

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith  and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston for approval of the Consent Agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

8.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda.  

9.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Administrative and Business Services

(a) Proposed Project Labor Agreement (PLA) 


Ray Ogden, Director of Facilities, presented this item indicating that the process went well as a package was developed that works well for both parties.  Kitchell representatives Joe Demko, Mark Newton and Napa-Solano Building and Construction Trades Council representative Lou Franchimon were also present.  

Vice President Honeychurch inquired about section 2.12 of the Project Labor Agreement concerning a pilot project, who initiated it, why it is involved in the contract, costs and the projects.  Mr. Ogden explained that since the parties did not know each other or have the opportunity to work together yet, the idea, conceived by Dr. Willard Wright, was to put together a pilot project and if everything went well, the District would have the option to continue the PLA for the rest of the remodel projects.  Cost of the projects in question is approximately $3.7 million.  Mr. Ogden explained that there are a large number of smaller projects in Scheduled Maintenance that are not part of the projects listed in the PLA.  He stated that the District plans to bid them “normally” and give local people a chance for the projects.  Mr. Ogden reiterated that Board approval of the PLA would include the four major projects as well as Buildings 300, 500 and 1500.  

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston for approval of the Project Labor Agreement (PLA).  The motion passed with the majority vote.  Jerry Wilkerson voted no.  

(b) Resolution Authorizing the Issuance of a 2004 Tax and Revenue Anticipation Note and Participation in the Community College League of California Cash Flow Financing Program, Resolution No. 03/04-28
Larry Hansen, Director of Fiscal Services, informed the Board that this is done annually and becomes an even more valuable tool in cash flow as the District migrates from monthly apportionment to a greater share of property taxes that are received in December and April only.  He reported that there have been neither problems nor costs to the District in the past.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston for approval of Resolution 

No. 03/04-28.  The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows:

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE—Lisa LaFarga concurred.

AYES—Vice President Denis Honeychurch, Trustee Bill Thurston, Trustee Pam Keith,

Trustee Phil McCaffrey, Trustee Willie McKnight, Trustee Jerry Wilkerson, 

Board President James M. Claffey

NOES—None

ABSENT--None

10.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Sabbatical Leave Reports for 2002-03
Marianne Flatland, counselor, presented a PowerPoint presentation on her spring 2003 sabbatical leave.  Binders containing Ms. Flatland’s written report were provided to each Board member with the Board agenda packet.  The purpose of Ms. Flatland’s sabbatical leave was to develop a field work program during spring 2003 for the human services major.  Ms. Flatland thanked the Governing Board for the opportunity to speak about her projects and she acknowledged the contributions of several colleagues:  Rick Ida and Dr. Ella Tolliver, Sabine Bolz and Carol Lilleberg.  Ms. Flatland researched human services programs within and some outside of California.  She also researched possible sites.  Now, SCC has 30 sites for our students where they can gain experience.  Ms. Flatland developed administrative procedures for coordinators and procedures for instructors including forms for students, evaluation forms, code of ethics and conduct.  Ms. Flatland re-wrote two courses (Counseling 62 and 63) and also provided recommendations for expanded course offerings during her sabbatical.  Ms. Flatland stated that now Solano has a model program that has been borrowed by other community colleges and will also be presented at an upcoming conference at Cal State Hayward in wellness and workforce development.

Ms. Flatland was lauded by Board members and Vice President Bracy for the high quality use of her sabbatical leave as well as the huge amount of work and energy she put into the project.  

In addition to his written report, Dr. Gene Thomas provided a photo essay on what is done in environmental science.  He showed slides of a variety of plants, trees, grasses and soil throughout the state of California.  He spoke of the effects of bacteria, minerals, human populations, urban characteristics on the eco systems and the difficulties of maintaining water supplies.  In environmental science, other areas covered include global warming, urban depletion, air pollutants, water pollution, radioactive materials, fungi and solar power.  

Dr. Thomas also thanked the Board for the sabbatical leave opportunity stating his belief that the sabbatical leave program is beneficial to students, faculty and staff and expressed the hope that the Board would continue to support sabbatical leaves.   

(b)
Ballot for California Community College Trustees (CCCT) Board of Directors’ Election - 
2004

Trustee Pam Keith, Jerry Wilkerson and Willie McKnight agreed to serve on a subcommittee to review materials on candidates for the CCCT Board and to bring a recommended slate of names at the next Governing Board meeting.  

(c)
Revenue and Expenditure Report for the Period Ending February 29, 2004

Larry Hansen called the Board’s attention to the $1.5 million that had been set aside earlier in the year coming back into the budget.  

11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Vice President Bracy announced that Dr. Perfumo would provide a report to the Board (upon her return) on information she gained at a recent CEO conference concerning the state of the budget in California.   

Vice President Bracy announced that statements of economic interests are due to Pat Cordry by April 1.   

12.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

Trustee Willie McKnight expressed concern about getting publicity out to our students about the good teachers we have at Solano.  He called attention to the need for local publicity, particularly to recognize the outstanding contributions Jim DeKloe has made, not only to the College, but to the community and especially his family. 

Student Trustee Lisa LaFarga distributed flyers about the first Educational Foundation breakfast with keynote speaker, Dr. Mark Drummond, and encouraged Board members to attend and invite others as well to support the College.  

Board President Claffey raised the question about the logistics of off-campus meetings.  He asked the Board to consider at some time, discontinuing the meetings in Vacaville and Vallejo once a year.  Board President Claffey stated that the Board would continue with the meeting in Vallejo because of short notice.  Trustee Phil McCaffrey pointed out that the adopted calendar of meetings indicates that meetings are being held in Vallejo and Vacaville this year.  If the Board chooses to discontinue meetings off campus, a change in procedure would be needed.  

Trustee McKnight stated that Economics Advisor Alan Greenspan told Congress that the reason jobs were moving from the United States to overseas was because community colleges have not learned how to tell companies what community colleges can offer employers.  Trustee McKnight stated that this was a matter foreseen by him and Barbara Jones some time ago as they had tried to address this issue by urging more involvement in contract education.  According to Trustee McKnight, Greenspan stated that community colleges could provide training cheaper for workers than those provided overseas.  Trustee McKnight stated that if anyone has an idea on becoming more involved in this matter, now would be a good chance to do so.  

Trustee Thurston commented on the fact that some years ago, he went to the Academic Senate for a recommendation to submit on behalf of the College for a faculty award.   Jim DeKloe won the award and was recognized at a national conference.  

Board President Claffey recessed the meeting at 8:15 p.m. 

13.
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator


Agency Negotiator:  Kirk Murray


Employee Organizations:  CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers, 


Stationary Engineers, Local 39

(b)
Conference with Legal Counsel – Anticipated Litigation


Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (b) of Government Code


Section 54956.9:


1 case

(c)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

Board President Claffey called the Closed Session to order at 8:27 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 9:42 p.m. 
14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Claffey reconvened the regular meeting at 9:43 p.m.

15.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Claffey reported that no action was taken on item 13. (a).  On item 13. (b), he reported that the Board took action to delay the reassignment of an administrator. The Board also took action to approve notice to the administrator of the reassignment date.   No action was taken on item 13. (c).

16.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:44 p.m.
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    APPROVED






JAMES M. CLAFFEY, PRESIDENT


 JAMES M. BRACY for 

 PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
